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*********************************************************************************************************

             The following minutes are a summarized explanation of the topics discussed. A taped 

             recording of these proceedings will be kept for review. A printed copy is kept along with 


  a copy on a flash drive in Microsoft Word. A copy has been e-mailed to the Project Coordinator.

       
 *********************************************************************************************************

1.   
 ROLL CALL 

Chairman Millard called the meeting of the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T   Railway to order at 2:04 p.m.  He then asked Kevin to call the roll.
PRESENT:





ABSENT:



Chairman  Millard




Commissioner Weber







Vice-Chairman Crowell 







Commissioner Allen 


Commissioner Flanagan



Commissioner McPherson



Commissioner Johnson



Commissioner Hadfield 
Commissioner Tyson 


ALSO PRESENT:



Kevin Ray, Project Coordinator



Michael Rowe, Counsel



Ken Dorr, Manhard Consultants



It was noted that there was a quorum.

2.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

This is the tentative schedule for the meeting. The Commission reserves the right to take items in a different order to accomplish business in the most efficient manner.

Chairman Millard noted that Item #18 was being pulled from the Agenda as it was not correctly agendized. Item # 17 will be discussed. Chairman called for other changes to the agenda. With none stated, Commissioner Allen made the motion to approve the agenda with the changes noted. Commissioner Tyson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered.
3.
PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDIZED AND NON-AGENDIZED ITEMS: Discussion may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the Chairman. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this portion of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.

Chairman Millard called for public comment on agendized and non-agendized items. There were no public comments.
4.
ACTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 2, 2009

Chairman Millard called for a changes or additions to the minutes of November 2, 2009. Commissioner McPherson made the motion to approve the minutes of November 2, 2009 as presented.  Commissioner Allen seconded the motion.  Chairman called for discussion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered.
5.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION on treasurer report – ron allen 

Commissioner Allen said the November figures were the most current. He introduced Beth and said she would field questions if any. Commissioner Hadfield asked if the $450,000 Grant money sitting at NDOT which was to be used for construction was shown. Beth said it was not. Beth said she would review the report for them. It starts with a cash balance on hand as shown on the financial statements from the city and it adds in the budget revenue for the next 7 months. It adds in the remaining funds that have been requested for reimbursement from NDOT, but not received as of November 30, 2009 for Phase 2A&B which is about $300,000. It adds in the NDOT grant for Phase 3A for Manhard expenses of about $218,000, which shows some billed and some not expended.  It adds in the Phase 3, Q&D grant at $1.2 million which shows amounts expended or not yet requested. The total revenue and cash available through June, 2010 is $2.7 million. Beth went on to explain the expenditures and rest of the report.  As of June 2010 the cash on hand will be approximately $1.6 million. Chairman called for discussion and questions on the report.  Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report. Commissioner Flanagan seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered. 
6.
ACTION TO RATIFY THE PAYMENT OF BILLS
Chairman Millard called on Kevin to report on payment of bills. Kevin noted the total of the bills to be ratified was $448,865.97. Everything listed was standard bills and contracts. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the payment of bills as submitted. Commissioner Flanagan seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered. 

7.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON rIGHT oF wAY AcqUISITIONS and attorney's            monthly report - MICHAEL ROWe 
Counsel Rowe said there was one thing he wanted to make the Commission aware of. He wanted to schedule for the February meeting the Commission’s review of the claim for supplemental relocation assistance that has been filed by the Road and Highway Builders, LLC. Mike said it might take some time and asked the meeting in February start at 1:00pm so there would be time to hear that matter before the regular agenda items. The expert’s report would be delivered to the Commissioners well before the meeting. Kevin said he has the room scheduled for 1 o’clock on February 1st.  
8.
PHASE 2-4 ENGINEERING report- ken dorr
Ken Dorr had a quick comment for Item 18 which was pulled from the agenda. Ken said the implication was that Manhard Consultants was going to provide maintenance services for the track.  Ken said they don’t do maintenance, they don’t have track equipment nor do they have a contractor’s license to provide maintenance.  Ken then went on to his report noting his December written report.  He didn’t go through it but did mention the Interim Emergency Response Plan Recommendation report prepared by Jim Powell in support of the Supplemental Environmental Assessment.  Phase 3A work is done except for the standby generator which should be installed this week. Later in the week they will be holding a right of way setting to revise the current Phase 3B to include the possibility of the balloon track down in the canyon and an interim depot site off Flint Drive.  Ken will be attending the Public Utilities Commission hearing on the allowances for clearances at Eastgate. He will be working on the completion of the Supplemental Environmental Assessment documents.  Commissioner Tyson asked if Ken was talking about a balloon site by the old Mill and Ken confirmed saying it would be a mirrored image of the old one.   
9.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION to accept annual AUDIT for fiscal 2008/2009
Kristen Burgess with Kafoury, Armstrong & Co. discussed the results of the audit. She said the audit of the financial was an unqualified opinion which means a clean opinion. She discussed the Management Discussion and Analysis which gives an over sight of what has occurred over the year. ending June 30, 2009. Kristen discussed a footnote on the V&T Commission’s compliance with NRS and NAC and they didn’t find any non-compliance issues.  She touched on two other reports which were the Internal Control over Financial Reporting and the Compliance and Other Matters based on an audit of financial statements.  After further discussion on the audit, reports and findings in the audit Kristen said it was a clean unqualified opinion audit.  Kristen said there was a couple of finding that needed to be brought to the attention of the Commission in connection with some compliance issues. One was the 09-2, which is under the rules of Davis Bacon pertaining to submitting certified payrolls in connection with the federal monies on a weekly basis.  Second 09-3, where some federal monies received fell under the American Recovery and Re-investment Act which need to be reported and tracked separately with some different requirements.  Counsel Rowe noted his letter in the packet was the official response to the findings Kristen just discussed.  Chairman Millard called for discussion and questions on the report. Commissioner Hadfield made a motion to accept the annual audit by Kafoury, Armstrong & Co. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion.  Chairman called for discussion on the motion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered. 

10.
Discussion and possible action on report by christopher De witt on his inspection of locomotive #18 documenting the current condition of the engine.

Chris Dewitt said for an 80 year old plus piece of equipment it is in pretty good condition. It will take quite a bit of repairs and he stated he wouldn’t suggest they put it in service today and take it out and run it.  Some of the repairs need to be addressed immediately and some can be put off for a while. All Chris did in his report was document what was wrong. Over all Chris thought it was a good engine.  Questions were called for. He went over and discussed the repairs he found that needed to be done.  What the Commission needs to do is get a quote for the repairs. Commissioner Tyson asked several questions and they were discussed. Chris suggested they shop around to get the best quote.  Chairman Millard said they still didn’t know how much it was going to cost and he asked Tom Gray for his opinion. Tom discussed what his crew had found and what they would like to do. Commissioner Allen asked if Tom had any idea as to the cost of repairs. Tom said with 48 steam runs scheduled this season he was working on the 29 and will do what he can on the 18. Commissioner McPherson asked if Tom would welcome help if they can find someone out there and Tom said yes. How to proceed in getting a cost estimate was discussed. Tom Gray said he could do that but would need someone from the Commission available to coordinate it with him.

Commissioner Tyson said he would volunteer to work with Tom.  Commissioner Tyson asked if the cost was more than $25,000 would they have to go out to bid.  Counsel Rowe said they had legal obligations if it is over $25,000 and they would need to follow the laws and solicit proposals so they would have the lowest and most responsible persons doing the work.  There was a lengthy discussion on the engine and repairs.  Chairman said on this item; the Chair would asked for a motion that would authorize Mr. Gray to bring back a report in three weeks, after consulting with John Tyson and Chris Dewitt, on the total cost of the repairs and authorizing not to exceed $15,000 of work to be done in the interim time to start the lead time on the engine so it can be operated in 2010, with expenditures approved by Tyson. Commissioner Allen said he would make that motion the Chairman quoted. Commissioner Crowell seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered. 

11.
Discussion and possible action on report on alco MRS type Locomotives from nv test site – dwight millard and ron allen
Commissioner Allen said there were two ALCO MRS type locomotives available for free from the Test Site but there would be a charge from the Test Site for removal of batteries and fluids. Then there would be the moving costs. Chris DeWitt said the locomotives were 1952 models with very low mileage. They haven’t been run in a long time so they will need maintenance to begin with and they will have to be inspected. The engines were discussed. Chris said he had rough estimated  numbers for getting the engines. If they were to get one it would run them about $60,400 and if they got two it would run about $83,000 to get them here.  Chris thought they would work well on the V&T’s curvature track and can take a 30 degree turn. Commissioner Allen asked about the prices Chris quoted. Chris said the figures were turn key numbers. If he were to bid the job, it would include disassembling them so they could be loaded out, coordinating with drivers and crane companies to load them, get them here, unloading and reassembling them to point where they could be moved around. The price doesn’t cover the mechanical work it would take to put them in service it is merely to move them.  Chairman Millard said if they buy the engines they would offer them to the V&T Railroad and he asked Tom Gray if they would take them.  Tom said they were working now to ready the #29 and equipment to start the season. Tom said he would feel better with a different locomotive than those to guarantee them service this summer and for the appearance of the railroad. Tom said he was looking at a lease option for a SW1200. There was discussion among all Commissioners regarding this equipment and the best way to proceed. Chairman Millard summarized what was discussed saying they could either buy two engines for about $83,000 or they could let the V&T Railroad buy or lease the one they want and work through the contract with them to get them here. Ron Allen said they would be getting two for price of one and he thought this was too good a deal to pass up. There was more discussion and Chairman asked Tom if he could lease an engine and work with the lessor to include shipping. Tom thought he could and Dwight asked if he could, would he bring back it back next month as a request. Commissioner Johnson said taking in consideration of the discussion with the Board and operator, he would make the motion not to purchase the ALCO MRS locomotives from the Test Site at this time. Commissioner Hadfield seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion and there was none. He called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered with a 7 to 1 vote. Commissioner Allen voted no. 
12.
Discussion and possible action to extend the interim track use agreement by and between the Nevada Commission for the reconstruction of the V&T    Railway and the Carson City Convention and visitors bureau for a period of three years. – dwight millard
Counsel Rowe said he had drafted an agreement some time ago and he has re-drafted that agreement to include concerns from everyone. Mike discussed some re-drafted items, one of which was a one time appropriation or subsidy to the CCCVB for $160,000 before the 2010 season. Candy Duncan and Molly Bundy of the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau came forward to address the issues. Candy said upon discussion with their auditor, accountant, and chairman on how they perceived offering the tourist railroad in 2010, they realized they would not have enough cash up front. The main reason is they have to advertise and they need to do it now and that is why they are asking for the subsidy of $160,000. Candy discussed what the advertising entailed and what they were thinking of doing. (Website, Brochures, event listings, etc.) The maintenance costs were also a concern, if they finish out the year and don’t have the money to pay those costs they would like to have them waived. They are not trying to make money but they in turn don’t want to lose any.  Molly went over the budget and discussed the projected costs and why they need the $160,000 up front by February/March. Commissioner Hadfield said he didn’t have a problem with the agreement.  Chairman Millard discussed the option to make it a 1 year contract with a 2 renewals.  Counsel said that would be easy to do if that was what the Commission wanted. There was a lengthily discussion among the Commission on the maintenance issue which was for the Bureau to pay $50,000 the first year, $100,000 the second and $150,000 the third and the contract. Chairman Millard summarized saying what they were asking for was a one year agreement, $160,000 up front, and the maintenance component of the track use agreement be negotiable for years 2011-2012. Counsel said he would make clarifications when he redrafts the contract. Discussion continued. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the Interim 
Track Use Agreement between the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway and the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau for a period of one year with the option for renewal for a period not to exceed two years and to include the provision of up front funding of $160,000 as soon as possible and to include the changes mentioned by Counsel. Counsel Rowe had a question of, do they want the pay back provision from the revenues if justified put in the agreement. Candy said they would like it to say if the money is available the Bureau would be obligated to pay it but if it isn’t available they would need for it to be waived. Commissioner Hadfield said he would add to his motion that they continue the $50,-100-150 provision to be negotiated based upon the profits from ridership after year one. Commissioner Tyson seconded Bob’s motion. 

Counsel Rowe asked for authorization for the Chairman to sign the completed contract when it is re-drafted to be added to the motion.  Commissioner Hadfield added the authorization clause to his motion and Commissioner Tyson modified his second to the motion accordingly. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
Summary of Commissioner Hadfield’s motion: to approve the Interim Track Use Agreement between the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway and the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau for a period of one year with the option for renewal for a period not to exceed two years. To include the amendment that they continue the $50-100-150,000 provision to be negotiated based upon the profits from ridership after year one and to include the provision of the up front funding of $160,000 to the Bureau as soon as possible. The authorization for the Chairman to sign the completed contract.  
13.
Discussion and possible action to lease locomotive #18 to the virginia and 
truckee railroad company- dwight millard

Chairman Millard asked what the Commission wanted to do to direct their legal counsel on leasing the #18 to V&T Railroad Company.  Mike said he had a draft of a lease in the December packet but he didn’t know where they wanted to go with it.  Dwight said they were charging $48 for a round trip steam ride and $29 for diesel. If they charge the V&T so much for leasing the engine and it doesn’t pay for itself what happens. Dwight said it depended on how much the Commission willing to give of their asset, the engine #18, to be a part of the system. Commissioner Hadfield said he was in favor of leasing the engine #18 to the V&T Railroad Co. without impacting negatively on the ticket prices. Are they telling Tom he can use the engine, take good care of it, fix it up the best he can or if he will be asked to give them money?  Options on how to word a lease was discussed. Getting the engine in running order was discussed along with the costs. Commissioner Allen said maybe they should give Tom a chance to bring some figures before the Commission and then look at it.  Commissioner Hadfield said they needed to indicate they want to lease the engine to Tom but don’t have the information to make a decision at this time. Further discussion was held and all agreed they need to lease but a dollar amount was uncertain. Chairman Millard suggested they operate the engine this year; they are going to spend a lot of money getting it running, and then do a lease with a payment to start in 2011 based on how well it works in 2010.  Kim Fegert, Gold Hill Historical Society, gave the Commission a word of caution.  He read a statement to the Commission regarding, when he was an employee of the Gray’s, his experience with problems regarding an engine leased before. Kim said he didn’t oppose leasing to the Gray’s but he wanted to urge caution before committing. After discussion on how to proceed, Commissioner Hadfield made a motion to continue this item until February. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 

Commissioner McPherson had to leave the meeting.

14.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION on a request from the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau for a repayment of a prior deposit in the amount of $200,000.00
Chairman Millard presented this item saying Carson City Convention & Visitors Bureau had set aside money from the increase on room tax; the Commission requested they bring that money forward for the re-construction but Carson City Convention & Visitors Bureau also pledged money in help and support in the retirement of bonds that came to the Commission to build the track. There was a letter from the Carson City Finance Director requesting Carson City Convention & Visitors Bureau augment the payment of $100,000 by adding $200,000. Carson City Convention & Visitors Bureau requested the money be sent directly to Carson City to help in retiring the bonds. Commissioner Hadfield made the motion to approve the repayment of the prior deposit in the amount of $200,000 for the bond payment. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion with an explanation that he was one who went to the CCCVB’s meeting and asked for $200,000, he would take responsibility for that.  Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 

15.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION on a request from Storey County for $250,000 to match their $250,000 for the purchase of the old freight depot in Virginia city

Pat Whitten, Storey County Manager, discussed the history on the ¼ sales tax. They collected approximately $2.3 million since the enactment of that tax. Pat said it is clear they needed to do a lot of work on the northern end of the track. They want extend the line back to the original Virginia City freight depot site. Not only for safety reason but so the passengers won’t be getting off the train 
on a city street. Storey County is asking for the commitment of the match money of $250,000 toward purchase of the Depot.  Commissioner Hadfield and Commissioner Flanagan both discussed the need for this item.  Commissioner Tyson asked questions about the tax which Chairman Millard answered. Commissioner Tyson then made the motion to give Storey County a check for $250,000 so they could match their $250,000 so they can get the train into town where it belongs.  Commissioner Hadfield seconded the motion. Commissioner Johnson asked if they were assured of the match. Pat said he did need Board approval but the money was there and he assured everyone that Tunnel 6 and the Depot was his 1st  & 2nd  priorities. There was an audience question, Bruce Kittress came forward. Bruce said he thought he heard that if all went well as of June 30th the Commission would have $1.6 million cash. He asked if the $160,000 approved earlier came out of that and do they know what is going to happen next month with the relocation claim. He just doesn’t want to see them run out of money. Commissioner Hadfield responded saying they have taken best measures on the best estimate to handle all the contingencies. Counsel Rowe said he wanted it made clear that the Commission has not been predisposed to any information on the relocation claim. Chairman said there is a motion and second and he called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 

16.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION on a request from Storey County to give all of the tax collected from the date of action from the commission back to storey county

Chairman Millard said the history on item 16 is the same as item 15 and asked for any remarks. Pat Whitten said what they were asking was that the rest of 2010 the taxes from the ¼ sales tax go back to Storey County. Chairman explained saying that this is the tax that has been coming to the Board in the past and this motion would agree to allow them to keep the tax in house for the project they are planning and give them some push to re-up that tax if necessary in 2011. Commissioner Crowell made the motion to give all the tax collected from the date of action back to Storey County. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion and asked if they had to go to the tax commission or just keep collecting and turn it over to them. Pat said they would continue as they have been doing. Chairman asked when the effective date was, it was stated February 1, 2010.  Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 

17.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION on proposal for inspection and maintenance of Commission track to meet fra and puc safety standards – mike willaman
Mike Willaman said what he was proposing was an inspection twice weekly for five months as per FRA and State PUC standards. Mike discussed the contents on an inspection would entail. Their company has been in business for over 30 years. Mike said they had a list of references. Chairman Millard clarified they were based in Fernley and have done work for the Virginia & Truckee Railroad in Virginia City. Commissioner Hadfield said he thought they needed to set up a structure in a way they do an RFP and get bids. He discussed his reasoning and other Commissioners discussed their thoughts. Everyone agreed Mr. Willaman’s proposal was reasonable and he was well qualified but there were differences of opinions as to entering and accepting a proposal at this time. Commissioner Johnson made a motion that they table this item until February so they can get some structure set. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion then called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 

Chairman Millard answered Ken Dorr’s question saying they had authorized Ken’s firm to prepare a RFP for inspections and he asked if that was what the Board wanted to do. This had to do with Item 18 which was pulled.
18.
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO CONSIDER AMENDING THE ENGINEERING SERVICES CONTRACT BETWEEN THE COMMISSION AND MANHARD CONSULTING TO PROVIDE FOR MAINTENANCE over the commission track – KEN DORR


This item was removed per item 2.
19.
VIRGINIA AND TRUCKEE RAILROAD REPORT 
Tom Gray passed out souvenir hats to all the Commissioners. He said they have a new locomotive and 3 new cars coming and they were working on for the 2010 season.
20.
Northern nevada railway foundation report
Marsha Burgess and Judy Fisher-Crowley reported they had made the move to Drako. They worked with the CCCVB at Eastgate and sold tickets, they have been updating a DVD, and are working on the Reynolds Foundation grant. 
21.
project coordinator REPORT – kevin ray

Kevin had no report
22.
Commission chairman report – dwight millard

Chairman Millard had no report.
23.
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS

There were no Commissioner comments.
24.
ACTION ON THE NEXT COMMISSION MEETING 
The next meeting has been scheduled for February 1, 2010 at 1:00 p.m. here at the Carson City Community Center.
25.
ADJOURNMENT    

The meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
